PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, June 17, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, June 17, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
Kenneth A. Tavares
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr.




Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.  He then held a moment of silence to recognize the recent passing of Charlie McGinnis, a longtime and well-known DPW employee who worked at the South Street Transfer Station. 
Chairman Quintal offered his congratulations to the Plymouth North Blue Eagles Baseball Team, who won the 2008 Division II State Championship, and he also offered his congratulations to the Savoy family, who won the recent affordable housing lottery through the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority.

Town Manager’s Report

Commonwealth Transportation Bond Bill – Town Manager Mark Sylvia announced that Plymouth has eight significant projects that have been included in the Commonwealth’s Transportation Bond Bill, now awaiting action by the House, Senate, and the Governor.  These projects, he said, include: $1 million for intersection improvements and traffic signal installation at State and Herring Pond Roads; $800,000 for traffic signals and the realignment of the intersection at Plymouth Mobile Home Estates, Marc Drive, and Samoset Street; $2.4 million for the design, planning, and construction of the Obery Street northbound slip ramp and roadway improvements; and $700,000 for the design and construction of a new on-ramp to Route 3 northbound from Long Pond Road.  Mr. Sylvia offered his thanks to the various Town departments involved in these requests and to Special Assistant Patrick O’Brien, who coordinated these requests and forwarded them to the legislature.
Licenses

Pledge of Liquor License

· Tiger, Inc. d/b/a Myles Standish Liquors, 285 Court Street requested to pledge their liquor license to the Bank of Canton.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectmen Machado, the Board approved a Pledge of License to the Bank of Canton for Tiger, Inc.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Change of Manager (Liquor)

· Croma USA – Plymouth LLC d/b/a Croma, 160 Colony Place requested a Change of Manager from Michael Sheridan to Dominic D’Olimpio.  Issuance of this change is subject to the requisite CORI background check.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectmen Machado, the Board approved a Change of Manager from Michael Sheridan to Dominic D’Olimpio for Croma USA – Plymouth LLC.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Common Victualler (New)

· Joel Enterprises, Inc d/b/a Domino’s Pizza, 5-15 Main Street Extension, requested a Common Victualler license.  Issuance of the license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectmen Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler license for Joel Enterprises, Inc.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

· For Total Traveler’s Transportation:

· Linda Tobin, 21 Standish Avenue, Plymouth, MA 02360

Issuance of the above license is subject to the CORI background check.  Driving record shows no basis for denial.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectmen Machado, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire Operator permit for Linda Tobin, to operate for Total Travelers Transportation.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine & Malt

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Linda Ducrot, requested a One Day Wine & Malt license from 6:00 p.m. to 11 p.m. on the following dates: June 20, 21, 27 and 28, 2008.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectmen Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt license for Our House Services / Linda Ducrot.   

Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved the minutes from the April 1, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.  

Voted 3-0-1, with abstentions by Selectman Mahoney (as he was not on the Board when this meeting took place) and Selectman Machado (as he did not attend this meeting).
Vending Rights During July 4th Events – The Board granted exclusive vending rights to July 4 Plymouth, Inc., for the parade and fireworks events on July 4, 2008.

Bonfire Permit Fee – After a brief question-and-answer session with Fire Chief Ed Bradley, the Board set the fee for a bonfire permit at $100 (from a previous fee of $25), as recommended by the Fire Department.

Chief Bradley explained to the Board that, during this time of year, the Fire Department receives dozens of applications for bonfire permits, which result in staffing/detail costs that are not covered by the current $25 fee.  Festivities in Manomet on the 3rd of July, Chief Bradley said, account for most of the permit applications, and because of accidents and disorderly conduct related to bonfires during the past several July 3rd events, it is the hope of the department that this increased fee will help to cover the appropriate staffing levels necessary to respond to emergencies. 

Fee to Park at Fresh Pond – The Board authorized the Recreation Department to charge for parking at Fresh Pond.  Those residents who purchase a Town of Plymouth Beach Parking Lot Sticker will be allowed to park in the designated areas at Fresh Pond.  Those who do not have a sticker will be allowed to park at a fee of $15 per day.   

Conservation / Wetlands Filing Fees – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted 4-1-0 (Chairman Quintal in opposition) to approve a revised fee schedule for Conservation / Wetlands Bylaw filing, as recommended by the Plymouth Conservation Commission.  This revised fee schedule was unanimously approved by the Conservation Commission at their public hearing on June 9, 2008.  

Elizabeth Sullivan, Conservation Agent for the Town of Plymouth, explained to the Board that the Conservation Commission has not proposed a fee increase in seven years, and, as such, Plymouth’s fees have fallen well behind the average of that of the State and surrounding communities.  In response to questions from Chairman Quintal, Ms. Sullivan noted that, two years ago, a consultant was hired to review the Town’s conservation bylaws, and the revised fee schedule was part of the recommendations offered within the final report.  The collection of these fees, she said, are applied toward the enforcement of the Wetlands Protection Act, and while the fees provide some offset to Conservation staff, there are no plans to expand staff with the additional funds.  

Members of the Board discussed the proposed fee schedule.  Chairman Quintal questioned whether these increased fees would be affordable for residents.  Vice Chairman Malaguti and Selectman Machado acknowledged Chairman Quintal’s concerns, but both agreed that the Town must no longer fall behind in maintaining appropriate fee schedules.
Acceptance of Deed / Hayden Pond – The Board signed and executed the Acceptance of Deed for the Hayden Pond property acquisition authorized under Article 10 of the Special Town Meeting of June 9, 2008. 

Chamber of Commerce Banners – The Board authorized the Plymouth Area Chamber of Commerce to hang banners (promoting Plymouth as a destination at which to “shop, dine, live, work, and play”) at various locations throughout Town.

Public Comment

Jeff Metcalfe of July 4 Plymouth, Incorporated addressed the Board and announced that the fireworks for the July 4th festivities have been ordered.  While the fireworks display is the most expensive piece of the event, he said, it requires far less volunteers than the parade, and he offered an appeal to the community for volunteer assistance.  Mr. Metcalfe provided a means by which those interested could contact him for more information on the various volunteer opportunities within the parade event.  

Selectman Tavares addressed the Board from the podium as a member of July 4 Plymouth, Inc. and noted that, while Plymouth Rock Studios is paying for a significant amount of the fireworks display, there are more dollars needed to bring the full event to fruition.  He echoed Mr. Metcalfe’s appeal for more volunteers and added that the deadline for parade entries has been extended.  Lastly, Mr. Tavares was pleased to announce that the Spirit of America Band from New Orleans will perform on the athletic field of Plymouth South High School as part of the holiday festivities. 
GATRA Update
Mr. Sylvia noted the request of the Board that a representative from the Greater Attleboro-Taunton Regional Transit Authority (“GATRA”) appear before them to discuss the transit service’s route changes and budget challenges.
Frank Gay of GATRA introduced himself to the Board and provided an over view of GATRA and the specific transit services provided to Plymouth residents.  GATRA is a public agency created by Chapter 161B of the Massachusetts General Laws, he said, and its services are supported by state and federal funding.  Mr. Gay illustrated how budget challenges have forced GATRA to consider cutbacks in service and a restructuring of their routes based on ridership.  GATRA, however, has decided to delay any changes to its current level of service until the fall, he said, when its board of directors will make further decisions based upon its budgetary status and discuss any proposed changes with the municipalities it serves.
Mr. Gay discussed the success of the transportation hub at Memorial Drive and illustrated the efforts that GATRA has made in collaboration with the Plymouth Area Chamber of Commerce to improve informational transportation displays along key points within its routes.  He then entertained questions from the Board regarding service to Cedarville (which has not been cut at this point), increased demand for Dial-A-Ride services (which GATRA is required to provide by law), and GATRA’s budget (which GATRA anticipates to be $3 million short this year).  
At the end of the discussion, Selectman Tavares made a motion that the Board send a letter to our legislative delegation and the members of the legislative budgetary conference committee in support if GATRA’s request for $63 million to fund the commitments of its transportation budget.   Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Public Hearing – Application for Cable Television License 

Chairman Quintal opened a hearing at approximately 8:00 p.m. to consider Verizon’s application for a license to provide cable television services in the Town of Plymouth.  

Mr. Sylvia explained that Verizon provided the Town with notice of its application through the established licensing process.  The application, Mr. Sylvia said, was forwarded to the Town’s Cable Advisory Committee, whose members then met with Town Counsel to review the application.  The committee has since met with representatives of Verizon to discuss the proposal, Mr. Sylvia said, and, upon recommendation from Town Counsel, the Town has scheduled this public hearing for the Board to consider Verizon’s license application. 

Attorney William Hewig of Kopelman & Paige (Town Counsel) and Jeff Berger, chairman of the Cable Advisory Committee, addressed the Board.  

Mr. Berger explained the process by which Attorney Hewig and the Cable Advisory Committee negotiated with Verizon on a mutually-beneficial service proposal that provides for equal competition with Plymouth’s only current cable television provider, Comcast.  Mr. Berger recognized his fellow members of the Cable Advisory Committee and noted that they voted unanimously to recommend approval of Verizon’s license application.  The committee, he said, believes that approval of this license will bring cable competition, expanded availability, and improved government and educational access for Plymouth’s residents.

Attorney Hewig provided a brief review of the history of cable service provision in Plymouth, noting that the Town negotiated a license, two years ago, with former provider, Adelphia, just before Adelphia was taken over by Comcast.   The process by which he and the Cable Advisory Committee reviewed this application, he said, was guided by the level-playing-field provision outlined in the agreement with Comcast.   While not every provision in the Verizon license will be identical to those in Comcast, Attorney Hewig pointed out, the licenses will cumulatively be the same.
Attorney Hewig highlighted some of the key terms proposed within the license agreement with Verizon:
· 15-year license term (Comcast currently has a 10-year term)

· Provision of cable service availability to all residential areas within four (4) years (Verizon will be able to offer service to approximately 38% of Plymouth residences and businesses within six months after license approval)

· Improved system design and fiber-optic signal quality
· Financial security measures and percentage of annual gross revenues (5%) that mirror those of the Comcast agreement ($150,000 to $250,000 in anticipated revenue) 
· Rights for the issuing authority in the form of liquidated damages, parallel with the Comcast agreement, capped at $10,000 per year

· Consumer protections and FCC customer service standards in full force
Members of the Board posed questions regarding the 15-year contract term, customer service provisions, system build-out, community involvement, and rates.  
The future of cable television and its regulations at the federal level are uncertain, Attorney Hewig noted, and, thus, the extended 15-year contract term provides the Town with longer municipal control over its cable service agreements.     

Peter Bowman, Vice President of External Affairs for Verizon, addressed the Board regarding customer service.  He noted that Verizon currently has 72 cable television franchises and 13,000 employees in Massachusetts.  Service calls from Plymouth will likely be connected to Verizon call centers in Taunton or Andover, he confirmed, and technicians are in the Plymouth area, daily.   Once a license is approved, Mr. Bowman noted, a franchise manager is assigned to the municipality who is available to assist the Town Manager’s Office and Cable Advisory Committee with constituent matters.  
In terms of system build-out and workforce needs, Mr. Bowman said that he could not provide specific numbers of those who would be working in Plymouth.  Clearly, he said, Verizon wants to make its fiber-optic-based system available to every home in Plymouth if the license is approved; its workforce, thus, will be focused upon expanding this infrastructure and responding to service requests throughout the town.
Jim McGrail, Verizon consultant, responded to Chairman Quintal’s inquiry about community involvement and local presence.  As Verizon develops its customer base within the community, he said, the company could consider locating a service center in the area, based on service delivery.  Mr. Grail further explained that Verizon will be obligated by the license agreement to make its cable service available to the entire town, and if the company plans to be successful, it has to be better than its competitor, Comcast.  Verizon’s charitable foundation has a long track record here in Massachusetts, he said, and he beseeched the Selectmen to reach out to Verizon’s representatives and let them know what the community’s most important needs are.
In regards to rate-setting, Mr. McGrail remarked that Verizon sets its own rates but receives its directives from consumers.   This will be the first year in some time that cable service rates have leveled off, he noted, and market experts have speculated that Verizon’s entry into the cable television field has influenced the recent improvements in competitive pricing.
Seeing no further discussion, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment.  No one came forward to address the Board.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to approve Verizon’s license application to provide cable television services in the Town of Plymouth, as presented by Town Counsel.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Attorney Hewig offered his compliments for the knowledge and dedication exemplified by the members of the Cable Advisory Committee, and Chairman Quintal echoed those sentiments and offered his thanks to the committee for their efforts.
Old Business / Letters / New Business
Old Business

Intersection of Federal Furnace and South Meadow Roads – Selectman Machado noted that the West Plymouth Steering Committee is supportive of the installation of a left-turn signal at the intersection of Federal Furnace and South Meadow Roads.

Infrastructure Management Plan – Selectman Machado asked to add the Engineering Department’s Infrastructure Management Plan to the Board’s list of goals for FY2009.

Athletic Fields in South Plymouth – Selectman Machado remarked that he would like to meet with the Town’s Recreation Director, Barry DeBlasio, and Parks Superintendent, Ted Bubbins, to discuss potential plans for athletic fields in South Plymouth.

Catch Basins on Billington Sea – Selectman Machado reported that he received some calls after the rain storm during the previous weekend regarding an alleged failure of some of the catch basins along Billington Sea.
Recycling Contractors – Selectman Machado requested further information on what the Town might be spending to pay contractors to haul recyclables from transfer station to transfer station, and whether or not this service has gone out to bid.
Repair of Plymouth Rock Portico – Vice Chairman Malaguti referenced a memo pertaining to the repair of the Plymouth Rock Portico and noted his disappointment that the work is not yet complete as the busy tourist season intensifies.  Mr. Sylvia responded that the State’s Department of Conservation & Recreation (“DCR”) has asked the Town to enter an agreement regarding the care of the portico.  Mr. Sylvia said that he has asked the DPW to meet with DCR to discuss this further, and he will invite our legislative delegation to join the discussion. 

Update from the Plymouth County Advisory Board – Selectman Tavares provided the Board with a brief update on the activities of the Plymouth County Advisory Board.  With the sale of the Registry of Deeds stalled, he reported, the Advisory Board recommended a very conservative budget for the coming year, and they requested that the County provide its municipalities with regular budget reports.

Request for Updates – Chairman Quintal asked for an update at a future meeting on (a) plans for the Japanese bell tower replica (in honor of Plymouth’s sister city relationship with Shichigahama, Japan) and (b) the license suspension imposed on Campy’s at Ellis Haven.
Letters

Access to Plymouth Long Beach – Selectman Tavares referenced a memo from the Office of Environmental Management regarding recent efforts by a coastal habitat protection agency to restrict access to Plymouth Long Beach.  He expressed his stance that the beach remain open for public access, and he suggested having the Goldenrod Foundation (the aforementioned agency whose headquarters are situated on Long Beach) appear before the Board.  
Beach Nourishment Plan – Chairman Quintal thanked the DPW for adding sand at Plymouth Beach, which was part of the Beach Nourishment Plan overseen by the Office of Environmental Management.

New Business

Town Meetings to Be Held at Memorial Hall – Selectman Tavares noted his belief that the recent Special Town Meeting held at Memorial Hall went well, as he received more positive comments about it than complaints.  On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to hold all subsequent Town Meetings at Memorial Hall.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Executive Session

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to adjourn the public portion of the meeting and enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Litigation).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session after executive session.

Recorded by Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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